
Resolution 
The Honorable Mitch Landrieu 
Mayor, City of New Orleans 
 
Arts, Health and Well-Being Across the Military Continuum 
 

Whereas, The United States Conference of Mayors is eternally grateful for the men and women 
who have served to protect freedom around the world and who have put themselves in harm’s way; 
and  

Whereas, the arts play a role in helping the military sustain and promote troop force and family 
readiness, resilience, retention, and for veterans, the successful reintegration into family and 
community life by providing arts services and programs on a healing to wellness continuum—from 
recovery from physical and mental wounds, to workforce and life transitions; and 

Whereas, the creative arts in healthcare includes the professional disciplines of art therapy, music 
therapy, dance therapy, drama therapy, and poetry therapy, as well as artist-directed applications of 
visual, literary and performing arts, and design within a wide variety of healthcare and community 
settings for therapeutic, educational, and expressive purposes; and 

Whereas, Americans for the Arts on behalf of the National Initiative for Arts & Health in the 
Military released Arts, Health and Well-Being Across the Military Continuum—White Paper and 
Framing a National Plan for Action in November 2013, which for the first time details a series of 
recommendations in the areas of research, practice, and policy from a two-year investigation and 
conversations with more than 500 thought leaders, practitioners and decision-makers from 
throughout the military, veteran, government, corporate, foundation, arts and nonprofit 
communities  on how the arts can help mitigate the challenges our military and veterans face as the 
conflicts wind down, and our service men and women return home; and 

Whereas, arts and health experiences in the military and for veterans are most effective when they 
are person-centered, family-centered, and cover the entire lifespan; and 

Whereas, creative arts therapists, artists in healthcare, and artists and performers offer unique and 
individualized experiences at every stage along a healing continuum from recovery to wellness 
such as distraction to stress reduction to pain relief to remembering a sense of self to regaining 
hope to reconnecting with community; and 

Whereas, members of the National Guard and the Reserves and their families have special 
challenges as they lack the support structure that living on or near a military base can provide. The 
arts can be valuable in bridging issues of isolation; and  

Whereas, research outcomes for creative arts therapies programs include improved quality and 
effectiveness of care, enhanced psychosocial and physical health, decreased agitation, increased 
response to rehabilitation treatment, and improved caregiver coping skills; and  

Whereas, current federal interagency efforts to invest in and broaden the arts and health research 
agenda in the military should be expanded. Both quantitative and qualitative research methods 
should be supported and expanded to include veterans, military families and caregivers; and 
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Whereas, military and veterans policies must reflect arts programming and creative arts therapies 
services for the true integration of arts and health programming to occur across the military 
continuum; and 
 
Whereas, the arts should be formally recognized as part of military and veteran healthcare 
systems, and comprehensive policies for the arts and creative arts therapies should be put in place 
to promote the physical, emotional, and overall health of the force as early as in enlistment to help 
assure military readiness; and 
Whereas, Defense Health Agency and Veterans Health Affairs policies should position arts and 
health programs and services advantageously within the system in order to support patient- and 
family-centered care, staff well-being, and transitioning the patient to post-medical center lives, 
such as locating creative arts therapists within physical therapy, occupational therapy, 
rehabilitation medicine, or behavioral health departments where thoughtful arts interventions based 
on assessment would be part of treatment plans; and  
Whereas, increasing public and private sector funding for program development, implementation 
and evaluation will aid in the sustainability of programs that have proven effective; and 

Whereas, Congressional backing and legislative action can provide a federal mandate for the 
development and implementation of arts initiatives, e.g. designating funding through the 
Department of Defense, TRICARE, and the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs for 
demonstration projects for veterans and active military to access cost-effective creative arts in 
healthcare treatment and programming; and 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, The United States Conference of Mayors urges 
Congress, the Department of Defense, the Veterans Health Administration, the Department of 
Health and Human Services and other key federal agencies and their private sector and nonprofit 
partners to adopt and work together to advance the recommendations included in the Arts, Health 
and Well-Being Across the Military Continuum—White Paper and Framing a National Plan for 
Action that address the inclusion of arts in healing, wellness and building resilience; the concept of 
person- and family-centered care, that one size does not fit all; timeline variations for wounded 
service members; healing as a lifelong process that includes community reintegration and  
transition into employment and/or educational opportunities, aging, and end of life, and the 
integration of the full spectrum of artist providers across this healing continuum from creative arts 
therapists, to artists in healthcare and artists/performers; and 

BE IT FUTHER RESOLVED, that The United States Conference of Mayors urges Congress to 
support funding for creative arts in healthcare research priorities within the federal agencies 
involved with the Arts and Human Development Interagency Task Force, including the National 
Institutes of Health, Administration on Aging, and the U.S. Department of Education; support the 
Veteran's Health and Benefits Improvement Act of 2013 (S.944) and the Veterans and Armed 
Forces Health Promotion Act (H.R. 3516) to improve access to complementary and alternative 
medicine interventions, including creative arts therapies, as well as direct the Veteran's Health 
Administration in the Department of Veterans Affairs and the Military Health System in the 
Department of Defense to expand cost-effective creative arts therapies and artist-directed programs 
designed to address health, well-being and resilience across the military continuum. 

 
Projected Cost: Unknown 
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